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REFLECTIONSREFLECTIONS   

from Steve Penner  

1 

My Fantasy Life 
 

Major League Baseball’s 2018 season begins over this Easter weekend.  Each team plays 
162 games and sometime in October a new World Champion is crowned.  On the road to 
October there will be plenty of balls and strikes, pitching changes and disputed calls, home 
runs and stolen bases. 
 
This is also the opening weekend of the fantasy baseball season.  Hundreds of thousands 
play fantasy baseball.  It works like this.  You form a league with friends.  You hold a draft 
using Yahoo or ESPN or some other provider.  You get your players from all around the 
Majors.  Basically, the better your players do on their respective “real” Major League 
teams, the better your fantasy team does. 
 
I named my team “Radicals Two.”  I’m in Dave’s Chicken Assistant League, a twelve team 
league organized by Steve Ratzlaff’s brother.  I finished ninth last year and hope to do  
better this season.  I wasn’t present for the online draft so the computer did the drafting for 
me.  Unfortunately, I drafted Madison Bumgarner in the fourth round.  Giants fans know 
that’s a big mistake. 
 
Sports can teach us a lot about life.  It’s a good laboratory for learning the art of just getting 
along, sportsmanship, working together, accepting defeat graciously, and more, but sports 
are, finally, just entertainment.  And fantasy sports are really just more entertainment piled 
upon entertainment. 
 
Which causes me to think about the balance I maintain in my life between fantasy and the 
things that count most, the things that really matter. 
 
I figure we all need to maintain some kind of equilibrium between work and play, serious 
engagement and entertainment, responsible world citizenship and pleasing diversions.  
And we will vary in emphasis, from individual to individual. 
 
We live in a time where it’s possible to be aware of gross immoral and abusive behavior by 
our own leaders, senseless gun violence, immense refugee crises in far away lands, not to 
mention global warming, environmental debacles, and inadequate mental health care.  It’s 
overwhelming yet the conscientious Christian can’t help but remember what Jesus said 
about “the least of these,” or his hard words for the well-to-do, and what does that story 
about a kindly Samaritan imply? 
 
People who take Jesus seriously can’t ignore any of this stuff.  We figure, I’ve got to do 
something….anything. 
 
Maybe we can’t do everything but we can all find our place, some life space carved out for 
us to occupy, where we can contribute and flourish. 
 
People say “everything in moderation.”  To which we may say, well, yes.  But shouldn’t we 
always be monitoring our own sense of balance?  Maybe, upon further review, we ought to 
do some recalibrating. 



 

THOUGHTS...  
 by Barbara Ewy  

...on Child Safety 

 

   April is Child Abuse Prevention month here in the United States.  We at First Mennonite 

Church believe that every child is a precious gift from God.  We recognize that creation and life 

itself is ultimately from God.   But we also recognize that God is with us, with each of us and 

loves us.  That is what we teach our children; each child, each person has a circle of grace.  In 

secular terms I suppose we think of that as personal space.  In Christian terms we believe God 

is with us in that personal space.  It is our circle of grace.    Not long ago Caley Ortman and I 

participated in a workshop "Preparing Churches to Protect Children and Youth."   Sponsored 

by Pacific Southwest Mennonite Conference, we met at Mennonite Community in Fresno     

together with folks from several conference churches.  Glen Guyton, the incoming  executive 

director of Mennonite Church USA led the workshop. We talked about child protection policies 

for churches and ways we can protect both the children and the adults who work with them. 

   We do have a child protection policy here at First Mennonite Church. It recognizes the high 

value that Jesus placed on children and declares that we seek to make all of our church      

activities and facilities safe, especially for children.  It was good to attend the workshop and 

think about our policy in connection with the material that was presented. In some ways we are 

doing pretty well.  We teach Circle of Grace curriculum periodically to our children.  I am     

planning to use it again in Kids Club later this spring.  It helps children understand that God is 

with them and to respect themselves as well as to recognize when things aren’t right.  Our 

classrooms for the most part have good windows.  We welcome parents who want to drop in or 

visit our classes. Most of our classrooms have first aid kits in the cupboards.  We try to keep 

them well stocked.  We also try to be aware of safety concerns on the playground and in the 

classroom. 

   There are some things we struggle a bit with.   We really want to have at least two adults  

present when we have children’s activities, whether that is in the classroom, nursery, or other 

activity.  Our pool of volunteers is small though, and sometimes that is difficult to do.  I am  

concerned about the lack of a child care worker during morning worship services.  We are 

short staffed there.  I do appreciate the volunteers who help provide that service.  One adult 

with two or more children is better than a one to one ratio.  One possible compromise for now 

would be to use the cry room at the back of the church when there is only one child for the 

nursery on a given Sunday.  We would need to have some supplies available to use in that  

instance.  I believe we need to state openly that the nursery is not open until after children’s 

time.  Another thing we can do is prepare new welcome bags for the children to use during 

worship. 

    Caley and I also identified another action to take.  We would like to prepare emergency  

contact forms for all of our children and youth.  This would help us know about food allergies, 

health issues, and other concerns that help us do a better job of taking good care.  It would 

also give us contact information so we could reach parents quickly in case of emergencies 

such as illness or accident.  We need parents and caregivers to cooperate with us in this by 

filling out and returning the materials to us.  We also believe information and permission slips 

need to be used every time there is an overnight activity or field trip.  This is just good common 

sense and is something that schools do routinely.  Surely we want to be as careful of our    

children’s welfare as the schools are!  Jesus said, “Let the children come to me” and he 

blessed them.  May we also bless the children among us. 
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The Lives and Times of FMC People and Beyond ---  
¶ In addition to everything else he does, Sergio Alvarado coaches youth soccer.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Jerry Linscheid is reading Blindsided by James Ferraro.  

¶ Alexis Sandoval brings Honduran flair to his Spanish language skills.  

¶ Larry and Gail Harder recently traveled to Kansas to witness the wedding of their 

niece, Whitney.  Gailõs mom Doris also made the pilgrimage to Kansas, as did Dorisõ 

grandson Jake.  

¶ Andy Ewy recently spent his day as the substitute band teacher at TL Reed Middle 

School and Reedley High School.  

¶ Dave and Melinda Hasegawa, along with all of Daveõs siblings and their spouses,          

recently spent some vacation time in Hawaii.  It has been reported that the trip was 

very well organized.  

¶ Heõs been a member of the Run for Relief committee for as long as he can remember:  

Larry Harder.  Ask Larry about his skill at handing out paper cups full of water to   

fatigued runners.  

¶ Nick Boldt recently did some serious hiking in the Grand Canyon.  

¶ Cathy Ratmeyer recently traveled to Bozeman, Montana to visit her granddaughter.  

¶ Laura Zuniga is one active woman on the Reedley College campus.  Among other things, 

she helps to manage the Reedley College food pantry.  

¶ They attended the March for Life on March 24:  Julie and Jim Ishimaru.  

¶ Recently a party was thrown in Paul Ruthõs honor. The reason?  Paul turned 90! 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Paul Reimer is reading West of Wichita  by Craig Minor.  

¶ Brent Auernheimer (Computer Science) was appointed Affiliate Graduate Faculty in 

the Information & Computer Science department at the University of Hawaii.         

Affiliate Graduate Faculty "possesses a specific expertise or background that may 

contribute to a studentõs graduate work, but is not   employed by UH. Such faculty 

may include members of the local community or other universities who possess the  

appropriate terminal degree and are otherwise qualified to work with graduate        

students.ó 

¶ Jayla Sandoval was interviewed at Starbuckõs about her experiences during the past 

summers at Mennonite camping weeks at Camp Keola.  

¶ Paul and Sharon took the train to Newton, Kansas where they have been spending the 

weeks leading up to Easter in nearby Hesston with Johann and Laura, and grand -

children Luka and Ani.  Some days the grandkids are barefoot.  The next day they 

sport heavy coats.  

¶ Baldemar Ambriz is thinking he will declare a business major at Fresno State.  

¶ He attended the March for Life on March 24:  Don Friesen.  

¶ MaryBeth and Michael Janzen spent several weeks in New Zealand catching up with 

son Tom and the indomitable Dietrich Reimer.  They had a good time travelling in 

campervans. 

¶ Heõs a master welder:  Bob Mason. 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Jerry Linscheid just finished reading No is Not Enough  

by Naomi Klein.  
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¶ Sadly, while attending a salsa dance class in Fresno, Caley Ortmanõs car was broken 

into and his backpack stolen.  

¶ Juan Montes brings Colombian flair to his Spanish language skills.  

¶ Back in the day, Raul Zarco was a wrestler in Mexico.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Sharon Reimer is reading An Invisible Thread  by Laura 

Schroff.  

¶ Melinda Hasegawa and Peggy Unruh recently spent an evening with the MYF talking 

about comforters and quilting.  

¶ Heõs been a member of the Run for Relief committee for as long as he can remember:  

Rusty Moyer.  Ask him why òbolt cutteró and òRun for Reliefó can be used in the same 

sentence. 

¶ Back in the day, Oscar Ambriz wrestled for Reedley High School.  

¶ She attended the March for Life on March 24:  Joleen Siebert.  

¶ Emily Milton is having a great time playing club water polo at Cal Poly.  

¶ Sometimes you can find Carolina Valdovinos pushing shopping carts at Save Mart.  If 

sheõs not there, sheõs studying for her classes at Fresno State. 

¶ Heõs been a member of the Run for Relief committee for as long as he can remember:  

Steve Penner.  Ask him about the different course designs.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Cathy Ratmeyer is reading Just Mercy  by Brian        

Stevenson. 

¶ The Zimmerman clané.Lance, Christy, Aidan, Laurelin, and Ryan took Amtrak to Kansas 

for the Easter break.  

¶ LexaMarie Sandoval has been spending a lot of time swimming laps at the Reedley 

Aquatics Center.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Sharon Reimer is reading You Will Not Have My Hate  by 

Antoine Leiris.  

¶ Rusty Moyer takes guitar lessons.  

¶ She makes an excellent tortilla:  Maxi Ambriz.  

¶ Nohemi Palmaõs son Noe is getting married to Anna Breslin on April 28. 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Steve Penner is reading In Defense of Privilege  by 

Abraham Friesen.  

¶ Recently Andy Ewy, Peter Boldt, Nick Boldt, and Caley Ortman got together for a big 

game night at the Reimer house out in the country.  

¶ Rudy Valdovinos hopes to play football for Reedley College.  
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Meets at the Fellowship Hall of First Mennonite Church,   

Located on L Street between 12th and 13th Streets in Reedley    

Contact: (dfriesen0@gmail.com ) 
 

Come for the food, stay for the program,  leave inspired!  
 

 

CALENDAR 

 

Wednesday, April 4,   5:30 -7:30 (reception at  5:30, lecture at 6) at CSU Fresno 

in North Gym 118  

Speaker:  Douglas Allen,  Professor of Philosophy at the University of Maine, is 

author and editor of 15 books and a leading expert on the philosophy of Mahatma 

Gandhi, peace, and nonviolence..  Topic:  Gandhi Today: An Ethical Life of Non-

violence and Peace.  

 

Friday and  Saturday, April 6 and 7    NO PROGRAM 

Reedley Peace Center will be selling school kits at the West Coast Mennonite  

Central Committee Relief at Fresno Pacific University.  

 

Friday, April 13 , 6:30 -8:30  

Presenter:  Jean Janzen , poet.  Entering the Wild: a Reflection on my Journey 

of Writing . 

 

Friday, April 20 , 6:30 -8:30  

Presenter:  Tish Romero , president of Fresno Teacher Union will talk about the 

mediated settlement between the Fresno school board and Fresno teachers.  

Presenters:  Jim Lichti  and Ed Driskill  will talk  about the origin and history of 

the Brethern Mennonite Council for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender       

Issues.  

 

Friday, May 4 , 6:30 -8:30  

Documentary:  Josiah,  forgotten Hero of the Abolitionist Movement, and the    

inspiration of Harriet Beecher Stowe's classic, Uncle Tom's Cabin.  

 

Friday, May 11 , 6:30 -8:30  

Speaker:  Larry Dunn , professor to Peacemaking and Conflict Studies.  

 

Friday, May 18 , 6:30 -8:30  

Presenter:  Steve Penner  will read some of his poetry.  
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From the Trustees 
 

Recently, our custodian of the last several years, Leonard Mireles, tendered his resignation to pursue a long-
term substitute tech position with Dinuba Unified. We want to thank Leonard for his years of service and wish 
him well in his new endeavor!  
 
In the ensuing weeks, Pullen Cleaning Service and Aleman Lawn Service were hired to fill the vacancy. Lawn 
care happens on Fridays and the church is cleaned on Saturdays. Mr. Pullen  returns on Mondays to check toi-
lets and bathroom trash. This move cuts the cost allotted for a custodian nearly in half. The trustees are 
pleased with results thus far and welcome any comments from you.  
 
Of course, a custodian did more than care for the buildings and lawn, and this is where everyone needs to pitch 
in. Groups need to set up for their events, doors need to be locked, heat and/or AC will need to be turned off, 
and the list goes on. We are looking for volunteers to perform the tasks listed below. 
 

Ý Unlocking and turning AC or heat on on Sunday 
Ý Unlocking/locking and turning AC or heat on and off for special events 
Ý Locking, light check, AC or heat check Sunday PM and Wednesday (9 PM?) 
Ý Set up/tear down for special events 
Ý PA system for special events 

  
Contact any one of the Trustees if you are able to help in such a way.  
Roger Zimmerman, Sylvia Gomez, Rusty and Christine Moyer 

Youth Happenings!  
  By Caley Ortman  

 
   My my, where did March go??  
   We welcomed three new youth to our group this month from Venezuela! While we continue to explore the 
most effective way to overcome the language barrier, our youth have been more than willing to help      
translate and the addition of three young men to our group has already brought a lot of positive energy to 
the group. 
   One of our focuses on Wednesday nights has been to explore where our gifts and passions meet God's call 
for our lives. Earlier this month the Buxmans hosted 15 youth and 3 sponsors as we shared our dreams and 
interests and listened to Paul talk about the ways he uses his art to glorify God. This week we look forward 
to hearing from Melinda and Peggy as they share how quilting has become a part of their life's calling.  
   One of my goals for the youth this year is to start a mentor/mentee program. We have spent some time 
talking about the value of having a mentor in the church and how that might take shape here at First     
Mennonite. More details to come! 
   In Sunday School we finished our study of the book of Revelation and celebrated last week by watching a     
National Geographic special on Jerusalem. After all, to envision the new Jerusalem it is good to have a      
picture of the old Jerusalem! 
   Other Wednesday night activities of note:   
- An evening talking about school shootings and how we as Christians deal with fear and anxiety and 

how we can be a part of the solution through God's love. 
- An intense minute-to-win-it game night with games bordering on the ridiculous 
- A good discussion on the differences in worship between first and second service and what makes our    

particular styles meaningful. This is the first step in planning the worship service in August that the 
youth are in charge of! 
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Camp Keola News  
      By Caley Ortman and Mark McReynolds 

Summer may not be on your radar yet, but it is for us: Caley Ortman and Mark 
McReynolds, the Jr. Camp Keola Program Directors for the youth camps. We 
are working with the Keola Program     Committee to plan ways camp can be 
an even more exciting and meaningful place to reconnect with God, creation 
and peers. Our speaker, Asia Frye, will help campers explore the summer’s 
theme of “Upside Down” by looking at how living out Jesus’ teachings can turn 
our world right side up. Asia is an Anabaptist Mennonite Biblical Seminary 
graduate, a former youth pastor, and has done convention work with MCUSA. 
Jr. High Camp is July 8-14 and Sr. High Camp is July 15-21. 

COUNSELORS NEEDED 
It’s time to make plans for our youth camps at Camp Keola this summer! An exciting program is planned 
for both weeks of camp. Asia Frye of Hillsboro, KS will be speaking on the theme of Living Upside Down-
-living like Jesus can feel like we are living upside down. We look forward to these weeks being an      
important time of faith formation, making new friends, renewing old friendships and having lots of fun. 
  
We would also like to try two new things this year. As we plan for camp, we are identifying Camp Keola 
Representatives  in congregations and inviting adults from congregations to serve as Counselors . 
  
Camp Keola Representatives will assist with recruiting campers, helping with registration, camperships, 
transportation planning, and identifying potential camp counselors from the congregation.  
 
Having experienced shortage of counselors the last couple of years, the Camp Keola Program           
Committee is asking congregations to send adult Counselors with the youth from their congregations. 
Youth pastors as well as other persons from the congregation are encouraged to accompany their      
students to camp. This will allow relationships developed at camp to grow throughout the year with      
increased mentoring opportunities. It will also provide a much stronger counseling staff as we provide a 
setting for our youth to grow in their faith. 
  
Please give prayerful consideration of this opportunity to serve either as a Camp Keola Rep or a     
Counselor. If you would consider being a part of Camp Keola in this way or have questions, contact 
Agnes Chigoji at admin@pacificsouthwest.org or talk with Caley Ortman. 
 

Keola Campership Fundraiser  
The directors of Camp Keola are trying to make it        
possible for more young people to attend Mennonite 
camping at Keola this coming July.  A fundraising      
campaign is underway. At our church we wish to support 
10 youth at $250 per camper (thus, a total of $2,500)  so 
that they can go to Camp Keola this summer.  If you’d like 
to contribute, make out your check for Camp Keola and 
designate in the memo line “Camp Keola camperships.”  
You can make your contribution through our church.  
Caley Ortman is one of the key organizers of our camps 
this summer. 
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UPCOMING EVENTS FOR  
APRIL & MAY  

8 

West Coast Mennonite Relief 
Sale & Auction  

April 6 -7 
Fresno Pacific University  
Be sure to bring your My Coins 

Count bottles with you. 

MENNONITE MENõS CHORUS 
April 7 ñRiverpark Bible Church  

7500 N. Millbrook, Fresno  

7pm 

April 8 ñReedley MB Church 

6pm 

RIVERVIEW SCHOOL ON  
LAC JAC 

APRIL 29ñ10:30AM 

APRIL 4THñHOSTS: PIM 
 

MAY 2NDñHOSTS: MYF 
 

In the Fellowship Hall at 6PM 


